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THERESA FARLEY CLAIMANT

GENTIVA HEALTH SERVICES, INC. RESPONDENT

GALLAGHER BASSETT SERVICES RESPONDENT
CARRIER
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Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM FRYE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 18, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 4, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 6, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to multiple

body parts including but not limited to her back, left hip, ribs,

pelvis, spleen and sacral fracture.



2

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment for prolapsed bladder.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that as a result of her
admittedly compensable injuries she is now in
need of treatment for a prolapsed bladder and
that the Respondents are refusing to authorize
such treatment.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant was involved in a motor vehicle
accident on July 20, 2010. At that time, the
other driver ran a red light and struck the
Claimant’s vehicle. Initially, she was taken
to St. Edwards and then transferred to St.
John’s.  It was noted that she was having back
and left hip pain, rib fractures, pelvic pain,
a laceration of the spleen and a sacral
fracture that required an open reduction and
internal fixation. 

Dr. Stafford, her orthopaedic surgeon, noted
that she did very well from the surgery.  He
was hoping to return the Claimant to regular
duty.  In fact, he released her and felt she
did not need any further treatment. 

The Claimant was evaluated for a possible
neurogenic bladder. Dr. Boyce opined in a
report dated October 26, 2010, that the
neurogenic bladder problem had been ruled out
and that instead she had a prolapsed bladder
which was more likely related to childbirth.

At this point, the Claimant has also seen Dr.
Wahman, who did a cystogram, an ultrasound and
a cystocopy that were all normal. He did find
a cystocele, which is a bladder that is
prolapsed. 

Last, Dr. Stafford has stated that the
neurogenic bladder was ruled out and that this
was more childbirth related. Therefore, the
Respondents contend the Claimant’s prolapsed
bladder is not related to her compensable
injury.”
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The claimant in this matter is a thirty-four-year-old female

who, on July 20, 2010, was involved in a work related automobile

accident and suffered admittedly compensable injuries to multiple

body parts including but not limited to her back, left hip, ribs,

pelvis, spleen, and sacral fracture.

The only issue before the Commission is whether the claimant

is entitled to medical treatment for a prolapsed bladder.  At the

hearing in this matter, the claimant gave testimony about the

injury she suffered and her current problem regarding her bladder

as follows:

“Q. And it has been agreed that you sustained
multiple injuries, but will you just kind of
tell us what kind of damage that accident did
to you?

A. I broke my sacrum, my lower back.  I broke
my pelvis in several places and a couple of my
ribs and lacerated my spleen.

Q. And there’s some photos in evidence that
show some hardware that’s still in your body.
Is there still hardware in your body?

A. Yes.

Q. Where is that hardware?

A. All in the front, in the pelvis area.  I
actually had the four inch screw removed out
of my sacrum.

Q. Are you currently having any problems or
any symptoms that you believe are due to that
July 20, 2012 accident?

A. Yes.

Q. What?

A. I actually have a little bit of
incontinence.  I have to wear a pad
constantly.  I leak urine.  I have bladder
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spasms.  My back still hurts.  My pelvis
hurts.

Q. Now how old are you?

A. I am thirty-four.

Q. Were you leaking before this accident
happened?

A. No.”

Medical records introduced into evidence show that the

claimant received significant medical treatment due to her multiple

injuries.  On October 23, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Keith

Holder at Cooper Clinic P.A.  That report indicates that the

claimant “has continued having problems with burning urination.”

A portion of the impression section of the medical record from that

visit states, “Dysuria, rule out neurogenic bladder.”  The claimant

was then referred by Dr. Holder to Dr. Short; however, the claimant

was actually seen by Dr. Gerald Wahman, a urologist.

The claimant underwent testing for a neurogenic bladder under

the direction of Dr. Wahman at Neurology Group of Western Arkansas.

Following is his report regarding the claimant’s bladder and/or

urination problem:

“SUBJECTIVE: The patient is seen on October 12
for followup.  She in essence is a 32-year-old
who had been injured in an automobile accident
with a sacral ring fracture which has been
surgically repaired.  There is a question of
neurogenic bladder.  A cystometrogram was
obtained which basically shows a normal
bladder capacity filling pressure without
uninhibited contractions.  On the voiding flow
study there is a good flow rate with good
emptying.  The renal ultrasound today was
thought to be normal.
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CYSTOSCOPY: A cystoscopy was carried out today
using the flexible cystoscope.  The bladder
interior appears normal.  There is a single
ureteral orifice on each side.  Urethroscopy
shows a abnormality.

RECOMMENDATIONS: The patient does have a
significant cystourethrocele formation which
most likely accounts for her complaint of
occasional incontinence with coughing and
laughing, etc.  I told her that I thought that
the cystocele formation has no relationship to
her recent auto accident pelvic fracture.  She
would probably be a good candidate for a sling
procedure.  She will return to see Dr. Lange
for further consultation in that regard.”

On September 2, 2011, Dr. Keith Holder authored a letter

regarding the claimant and her bladder or urination problems.

Following is the body of this letter:

“This is in reference to your request for a
letter relating your current bladder
problems/prolapse to your pelvic fracture that
you suffered on June 20, 2010.  At the time
that you first came to see me, on August 23,
2010, you had symptoms of what I believed to
be a neurogenic bladder at that time due to
the problems that you were having with dysuria
secondary to your recent pelvic fracture.  At
that time, I referred you to Dr. Short.
Eventually, you came back to our office on
January 11, 2011 and in my notes from that
date, you reported a groin type of pain that
you were having, along with frequency and
urgency.  The plan at that time was to visit a
urologist for a prolapsed bladder.

I understand that you have been having
problems with the insurance for this bladder
prolapse.  At the present time, I feel that
your bladder prolapse is at least aggravated
by the pelvic fracture of June 20, 2010 that
was suffered during the vehicular accident.  I
understand that the insurance is trying to
state that the bladder prolapse is due to
childbirth.    At the present time, I do not
have the records to review from your
gynecologist, but at your age, I would be
surprised to see a bladder prolapse secondary
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to childbirth at this time.  Therefore, I
believe that the bladder prolapse is due to
the pelvic fracture and not to childbirth at
your age.  At any rate, the pelvic fracture
certainly would have aggravated this
condition.  If you have any further questions,
please do not hesitate to contact our office.”

On April 25, 2012, Dr. Bruce A. Darrow of Poteau, Oklahoma,

issued a letter regarding the claimant which directly addresses the

causation of her prolapsed bladder.  I note that Dr. Darrow is a

gynecologist who was the claimant’s personal gynecologist prior to

this injury and examined her at that time and has examined her

after her automobile accident.  The body of his letter follows:

“I, Bruce A. Darrow, M.D. have reviewed a July
21, 2010 consultation report from Dr. Robert
L. Garrison and records from Orthopedic Trauma
Services of Oklahoma dated July 23, 2010 and
those records refer to injuries that Ms.
Farley sustained in a motor vehicle accident
that I understand occurred on or about July
20, 2010.

I am aware of Ms. Farley’s gynecological
condition prior to July 20, 2010 and I
recently examined her on March 30, 2012.

It is my opinion within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that the July 2010 motor
vehicle accident likely caused the prolapsed
urethra-vesicle angle of her bladder and
subsequent stress urinary incontinence that
Ms. Farley now has.”

The respondents deposed Dr. Gerald Wahman and that deposition

was admitted into evidence as Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2.  Said

deposition was taken on October 5, 2012.  Following are portions of

the direct examination questioning from that deposition regarding

Dr. Wahman’s medical examination of the claimant’s bladder

difficulties:
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“Q. Yeah, yeah.  No, not the urinary tract
infection, what you – the cystocele formation,
what do you think that that’s related to?

A. Well, I know that she had a tubal ligation,
so I assume she’s had children.  I don’t know
how many children she may have had.

Q. I believe she had two within five years.

A. Okay.  Most of the time when we see a
cystocele with stress incontinence, there’s a
history of vaginal deliveries.

Q. And you felt like that’s related, this is
related to that?

A. Well, that’s what you ordinarily would
assume, uh-huh.

Q. If she had had some injury to the bladder
during the motor vehicle accident that would
have led to the cystocele, what would you have
expected to find during your testing?

A. Well, if there was enough compression of
the bladder to have a downward force against
the pelvic floor, then she couldn’t develop
the problem like she had.  I don’t know that
that occurred.  The injury was lateral as far
as I can tell.

Q. So it would have had to have been a
downward force, not a lateral?

A. Generally, that’s what you would think of,
or some massive increase in the intra-
abdominal pressure which is going to go in all
directions including down.

Q. And you didn’t see any history of that in
the records?

A. No, there wasn’t any apparent bladder
injury during that accident, at least that I
have a record of.

Q. Have your opinions here today been within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty?

A. I’m sorry?
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Q. Have your opinions today been within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty from
perhaps a urology -

A. I believe so.”

On cross examination, Dr. Wahman was asked about his opinion

regarding the lack of force in the automobile accident to cause

this type of damage to the claimant’s bladder and also about what

medical provider would be in the best position to determine

causation of the claimant’s bladder difficulties.  That deposition

testimony follows:

“Q. If a person were involved in a motor
vehicle accident and the trauma was sufficient
enough to fracture the pelvis, would some of
that trauma necessarily be transferred to the
bladder?

A. You would expect some to be transferred to
the bladder.

Q. And are you aware that in this case Ms.
Farley actually suffered a fractured pelvis?

A. Yes.

Q. Have you actually seen the photographs in
regard to this surgical repair that was done I
connection with the fracture?

A. No.

Q. I’m going to show you the photograph of
that.

A. Uh-huh.

Q. Does that look like that was a pretty -

A. Yes, sir.

Q. - substantial undertaking?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Based upon your review of that photograph,
do you think that trauma was sufficient enough
to cause the need for that surgery would be
more significant than the trauma normally
associated with childbirth?

A. I would say ordinarily you would think
that.  One of the things that I’ve discovered
with years of experience seeing patients with
ruptured bladders, it’s more likely to occur
if a bladder is full of urine at the time of
the injury.  If the bladder was empty, it
might not sustain much of an injury.  But this
is a significant injury obviously.

Q. And whether or not her bladder happened to
be full at the time of the accident could be a
significant variable, is that correct, Doctor?

A. Certainly, yes.

Q. Where is the spleen located in relationship
to the bladder?

A. The spleen is in the left upper abdomen
under the - almost under the ribs.

Q. Okay.  If the trauma in regard to the motor
vehicle accident was sufficient enough to not
only fracture the pelvis but also lacerate the
spleen, does that sound to you like that was a
pretty substantial trauma?

A. Certainly.

Q. And, again, do you think that those kinds
of traumas would be more significant than
trauma normally associated with childbirth?

A. Oh, certainly.  Totally different.

Q. In your opinion, Doctor, would a
gynecologist be able to identify the presence
of a prolapsed bladder?

A. Yes.

Q. If a gynecologist examined Ms. Farley
before this accident and then examined her
after this accident, would that gynecologist
be in the best position to render an opinion
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in regard to whether the prolapsed bladder is
likely due to the motor vehicle accident?

A. I would think so.

Q. Would you defer to that opinion?

A. I would, if they had the before and after
exam.”

I also note that the claimant has given birth to two children.

Both of those deliveries were vaginal deliveries.  The claimant’s

youngest child was eleven years of age at the time of the hearing

in this matter.  In 2001 the claimant also had a tubal ligation.

Dr. Wahman and Dr. Darrow were both aware of the claimant’s history

of vaginal childbirth and tubal ligation when they rendered their

opinions in this matter.  The claimant has also had a history of

urinary track infections that is evidenced through both her

testimony and the medical records introduced by the respondents in

this matter.  It appears that those urinary track infections were

also considered, at least, in the opinion of Dr. Wahman and were

not associated with the claimant’s current bladder or urinary

problem.

I find that the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment for her prolapsed bladder as Dr. Wahman stated a

gynecologist who had the ability to examine the claimant before and

after her motor vehicle accident would be in the best position to

determine whether that accident caused the claimant’s current

difficulties.  It is clear from Dr. Darrow’s letter dated April 24,

2012, that he believes within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that the July 20, 2010, motor vehicle accident “likely



11

caused the prolapsed urethra/vesicle angle of her bladder and

subsequent stress urinary incontinence.”  Inasmuch, the claimant is

entitled to treatment for her prolapsed bladder.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 4, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 6, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant is entitled to medical treatment regarding her

prolapsed bladder and/or urination difficulties as those injuries

or problems are a result of her admittedly compensable injury

sustained in her motor vehicle accident on July 20, 2010.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost associated with the

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

prolapsed bladder and/or urinary difficulties.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


